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PASTOR’S NOTES 
 

      At its regular meeting on January 17, Session reviewed a recap of Sunday worship attendance 
trends over the past thirteen years (2006-2018).  Since a peak in 2009 and 2010 at which time 
Central was averaging close to 190 worshipers per Sunday, with the exception of 2016, we have 
seen a steady decline.  Of concern is a downward spike in 2018 during which we experienced a de-
crease of almost ten percent.  Notable in 2018 was that in every one of the twelve months, there 
was a significant decrease in attendance compared to 2017.  Also noteworthy is that for the first 
time in the thirteen year reporting period, there was not a single month during which average at-
tendance reached the important two hundred threshold.   
 
     As Session began to analyze these trends, several possible reasons were considered.  First and 
foremost is the reality of attrition.  Simply stated, Central is an aging congregation.  Over the past 
several years, and with greater pronunciation in the recent few, we have lost a large number of 
steady and faithful members of our worshiping community due to relocation, infirmity and death.  
This is a natural process presently experienced by many mainline church congregations, and 
something over which there is no control.  Attendance in 2018 was also impacted by the summer 
closure of our sanctuary for remodeling.  While worship participation at the Lincoln Theater re-
mained relatively healthy during that three month period, there was a substantial decline from the 
same period during previous years.  Since our reopening, worship attendance has not fully recov-
ered. Another factor is the nationwide trend observed by experts in the field of church growth and 
development that over the past decade, there has been a significant drawback in community wor-
ship attendance by the younger demographic, particularly those labeled “millennials” (between 
the ages of approximately twenty to forty).  A broader analysis of this ten year period reveals a 
general erosion of the popularity of the Christian church in America, again particularly among the 
younger population who are seriously questioning the church’s involvement/response to social, 
cultural and political issues.  This, as well, is a matter not under our immediate control.   
 
      While we may take some comfort in the fact that negative trends in our worship attendance 
reflect issues we cannot change, we must also consider that there may be factors that are under 
our control and within our capacity to change.  This gives rise to questions which have been asked 
in the past, and resurface now with a greater sense of urgency.  A first is this:  Is the worship ex-
perience we offer here at Central Presbyterian meeting the spiritual needs of all the generations we 
are trying to reach?  While the traditional framework of our worship represents the preferences 
and meets the needs of an “aging congregation,” are there elements within that framework which 
are attractive and engaging to those younger visitors who may be looking for a church home?  
Some years ago, our leadership spent time studying Graham Standish’s writings about and prac-
tice of “integrated worship,” which seeks to deliberately shape worship services musically, liturgi-
cally and homiletically in such a way that everyone – from the youngest to the oldest – would find 
points of spiritual contact and inspiration within the service.   
 
 



 
In Standish’s language, are we providing an environment and context which invites all ages 
into an encounter with the Almighty?  Frankly, judging from the minimal involvement by 
many of the younger member families of Central, and the rare return of the substantial num-
ber of young families who visit, we have not been very successful at such worship integration.  
Another difficult yet important question to ask is this: Is the preaching ministry of the church 
communicating in a style and language which is reaching the ears, minds, and hearts of every 
generation we’re aiming to touch with the gospel?  While it appears that our dominant demo-
graphic at Central is being reached and satisfied for the most part, both homiletically and mu-
sically, such seems not to be the case regarding that “ missing demographic;” the involvement 
of which is so crucial to the future health and strength of the congregation.   
 
      It has been my privilege over these past eighteen years to serve Central, and to experience 
the awesome commitment of this congregation to outreach and mission in the heart of the city 
of Massillon. It would be fair to say that Central is viewed by the community as an outpost of 
care and one of the most missionally-grounded churches in town.  Within our own Muskin-
gum Valley Presbytery, according to General Presbyter Matt Skolnik, Central is considered a 
prime example of how a church can walk the talk of the gospel through acts of benevolence 
and aid to the hurting and the needy.  This is YOUR doing, and in it, I as your pastor take 
pride.  With  acquisition of the Massillon Club property, Central is postured for physical 
growth; possibly a future mission center on the main street of the city which will enhance and 
expand opportunities for a variety of outreach services.  Thanks to Vision 21.1, Central is 
blessed with a worship venue that is as attractive, welcoming and functional as any other 
church in Massillon.  All this having been said, it is now time for Central to look to that future 
for which it is perfectly poised.  And as I have contended for years, the heart and soul of our or 
any church’s ministry is community worship. The overall health of every church missional and 
programmatic effort depends on it. While the questions posed in this article are not quickly or 
easily answered – nor should they be – they offer a framework for prayerfully planning the 
path ahead. It starts with the faithful people of the parish, of which there are so many, and 
those elected leaders who are called to discern, guide and provide direction in God’s ongoing 
plan and purpose.  In the coming year, your leadership will be inviting you into this process of 
discernment through your perspectives, your passions, your insights, your vision.  In this for-
ward venture, we trust and depend on Almighty God; for it is God alone we serve, and God’s 
work alone to which we are called.  Be of good cheer, for regarding our beloved Central Pres-
byterian, the best is yet to come!  And thank you for inviting me to continue in my service in 
2019.     
    
 
 
    



 
 
           

 

Report from the January Session Meeting 
 
The regular meeting of Session was held on January 17, 2019 with Rev. Larry Lalama moderating. 
Ruling Elders in attendance were Dana Vargo, Char Bickel, Nancy McEwen, Dale Smith, Kenn 
Kanipe, Scott Vignos, Carrie Paisley, Leslie Picot, Debbie Feichter, Byron Lash, Chris Evans, Fred 
Butler, Ann Butler and Roger Sibert.  Also in attendance was Deacon Representative Cheryl Lash. 
Elder Evans offered devotions followed by review of the church family prayer list and opening 
prayer by Rev. Lalama. 
 
General Business 
 
* Approved minutes of the December 20, 2018 regular meeting of Session. 
* Approved moving April, 2019 Session meeting from the 18th (Maundy Thursday) to the 25th. 
* Approved request from Scott and Heather Vignos to use Bickel Hall and kitchen for a pancake 
   breakfast for Massillon Boys Varsity Soccer Team on February 16, 2019. 
* Approved request from Amber Barlow to use Bickel Hall for a Quarter Auction fundraiser for 
   Massillon YMCA Gymnastic Team on April 13, 2019. 
* Approved request from Scott and Heather Vignos to use Bickel Hall and kitchen for the 12th 
   annual Jallie’s Mission pancake breakfast on April 27, 2019. 
 
Report of the Pastor 
 
Pastor Lalama submitted a written report recapping his activity since the December Session 
meeting.  He reported 2 hospital visitations, 2 nursing home visitations, and 3 home visitations. 
He interviewed/counseled 27 Door Ministry clients, officiated 2 funerals, conducted 1 pre-marital 
counseling session, attended 3 church committee meetings, led 3 Sunday worship services and 1 
special worship service. Other activities were noted.  Pastor Lalama reviewed declining worship 
attendance trends over the past several years and its implications for current ministry.  
 
Reports of the Ministries and Deacons 
 
* Approved the Report of the Treasurer which showed an Operating Fund Balance of $ 1,026.70  
   as of December 31, 2018. 
* Approved the 2019 Operating Budget as presented, to be reported to the congregation on  
   January 27.   
* Approved Pastor Lalama’s terms of call for 2019 to be presented to the congregation on  
    January 27 for election. 
* General discussions regarding new high speed copier, Feast of the Faithful 2019, Christmas Joy 
   Offering, Souper Bowl Sunday, regular visitors list, and activities of Deacons. 
 
 
Report of the Clerk 
 
* Holy Communion served on January 6, 2019 to 146 communicants. 
 
Respectfully Submitted by Roger Sibert, Clerk of Session 



Financial Snapshot 

     

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

Financial Snapshot                    As of December 31, 2018                   As of December 31, 
2019 
 

YTD Receipts……………………………...…$ 320,336.00………………………..….$333,187.54 
YTD Disbursements……………………….$ 322,506.00…………………………...$340,430.34 
YTD Deficit……………………………………$      2,170.00…………………….……..$     7,242.80 
Operating Fund Balance…………………$      1,026.70……………………  ……..$    2,396.17 
Vision 21.1 …………………………………...$  125,929.57 
 

Thanks to your generosity, we have managed to end fiscal 2018 with a deficit signifi-
cantly smaller than at the end of 2017.  This is remarkable considering where the 
numbers stood at the start of the 4th quarter.  We trust the Lord’s provision as we will 
be facing financial challenges in 2019. 

 



  December 30……………………………….  90 
  January 6……………………………………..157 
  January 13……………………………………109 
  January 20…………………………………… 45 
  January 27…………………………………… 131 
 
  Average…………………………………106 

     

  Stewardship of Attendance 

       
      Happy Snively 
      Don McDonald 
      Barbara Cornell 
      Joanne Williams     

         Hospitalized in January 
 

 

 
 
 

Dear Central Presbyterian,  
 
 Thank you for allowing us to use the community room for my shower cele-
bration!  We truly could not be more thankful!  
 
        God Bless,  
        Loreen & Cliff Zimmerman  

The Betty Anweiler Card Ministry sent 199 cards in 2018 with a 
year to date total of 7,785 cards since its inception.  

Dear Friends in Christ, 

 Thank you so very much for your gift of $125.00.  Your gift was used to purchase extra food to be 

given to our families at Christmas.  We are now serving between 90 and 105 families in our food line on Fri-

day.  We have a large number of senior citizens living on $740 a month, so the food on Friday is a huge 

blessing. 

 Please keep Morgan Scott and the families we serve in your prayers. 

        In Christõs Service 

        Ella, Morgan Scott Project 



 

Anniversaries in February 

Michael & Amber Barlow ----------- 14 
Janet & Carl Cseak ------------------ 17 
Roger & Liz Sibert ------------------- 24 
Byron & Cheryl Lash ---------------- 26 

Barbara Adams———–———————–-Home 
Cheryl Anderson——–——————––—Home 
Marie Buckey ——–——————Summit Acres 
Bobbie Borton————————————-Home 
Joyce Dowd———–—–--Inn at Belden Village 
Sally Frieg————–———-Amherst Meadows 
Karen King————–—————————Laurels 
Barbara Mertes——–——Inn at Belden Village 
Jackie Pfeiffer————–——–——The Regency 
Annitta Schrickel—–————–Tuttle Crossing 
Happy Snively——————–—–—The Danbury 
Velda Snyder———————–———–——Home 
Jean Rice———————–————The Regency 
Joanne Williams———————————Laurels 

Please Pray For: 

February 3—Bea King/Betty Fleming 

February 10—Rosie Sikorsky 

February 17—Stew Fryer/ 

February 24– Rich Long/Kelly Fogle 

Greeters in February 

     February 3—Bev Denholm 

 February 10—Tom Madafer 

  February 17—Rachael Fleischaker 

 February 24—Dale Smith 

Liturgists in February 

 

 

Cash Crew in February 

Heather Vignos 

January 27—February 17 

 

Marie Buckey -------------------------- 1 
Peter Datkuliak ------------------------ 1 
Allison Printz---------------------------2 
Don Rankl ----------------------------- 2 
Elise Glick ----------------------------- 2 
Harold Pitz -----------------------------3 
Debbie Feichter ----------------------- 4 
Liz Fitzgibbon ------------------------- 4 
Shirley Pitz ---------------------------- 4 
Betty Cliff ------------------------------ 4 
Rich Wilder --------------------------- 8 
Robin Armitage ----------------------- 9 
Barb Adams -------------------------- 10 

Maddox Werner --------------------- 12 
Fred Butler --------------------------- 14 
Carol Hauenstein -------------------- 14 
Chandler Craddock------------------ 16 
Donna Hovis ------------------------- 17 

Mindy Rankl ------------------------- 20 
Leslie Picot --------------------------- 21 

Nathaniel Slagle --------------------- 23 
Robin Hostetler---------------------- 22 
Angie Anderson----------------------24 
John Beltz ---------------------------- 24 

Bea King ------------------------------ 24 
Linda Pfeiffer ------------------------ 24 
Cassie Slabaugh --------------------- 25 

Brenda Wise ------------------------- 27 
 

     Birthdays in February 

 

Card Ministry 

Nancy Aguon 

 



 

Christmas Updates 

Thanks to the entire congregation for all the support during the 
Thanksgiving and Christmas holiday to serve people in the com-
munity.  There were many people who were involved in giving 
during this holiday season. 

1.  The November Mountain of Food collection was the largest 
collection of non-perishable food items which was divided equally between the Door 
Ministry and the Massillon Salvation Army Food Pantry.  170 plus bags were donated. 

2.  Share a Gift Program:  Donations of personal and monetary gifts were given.  Gift 
certificates were purchased from Giant Eagle to provide a Christmas for our adopted 
families who needed and extra hand. 

3.  Small gift bags included snacks and personal hygiene items were given to everyone 
who attended the December Need A Lunch. 

4.  Fleece blankets were given away to each person who attended the Second Helping 
Lunch on December 22. 

5.  Two free community meals were served in the month of December to about 80 peo-
ple at each lunch.  Many people were involved in the preparation, serving and clean 
up. 

6.  Many items were donated to the clothing closet which is open for those attending 
each meal that is served at the church.  Thank you to all who donated and who organ-
ized the closet for easy shopping. 

7.  Wonderful Women of Central Presbyterian, at their Christmas gathering, put to-
gether over 60 personal hygiene gift bags that are being given through the Door Minis-
try. 

8.  Thank you to the people who shared their talent of singing and who visited homes 
and nursing homes for caroling to share the Christmas spirit. 

9.  The production of Charlie Brown Christmas put on by the youth and youth leaders 
was a wonderful play celebrating the season. 

 

January Need A Lunch: 
 
Thanks to Kenn Kanipe, Cheryl Lash and Tom Benko for the making of 4 homemade soups including 
chicken noodle, broccoli cheese potato, vegetable and bean & ham.  Wiith the addition of pulled pork 
slider sandwiches the community lunch was a great success. About 100 people were served a hot 
meal on a very cold day.  Dessert included ice cream and lots of coffee.  Many were on hand to 
serve and clean up.  Small blankets and some household items were available to those who came to 
shop.  Thanks to all who continue to serve our community through this ministry. 
 
 
 

 
 



 

Central Family Game Night  

Friday, February 15th 6:oo -??  

Bring a favorite game, a favorite snack to share,  

and a favorite friend  for a good time of fellowship. 

Our Deacons will provide walking tacos and drink. 

/ÕÒ 0ÁÓÔÏÒȭÓ 0ÏËÅÎÏ ÔÁÂÌÅ ×ÉÌÌ ÂÅ ÏÐÅÎȦȦ 



 

 

 

 

ahw9 ¢I!b нф ¸9!w{ !DhΣ ǘƘŜ ά{ƻǳǇŜǊ .ƻǿƭ ƻŦ /ŀǊƛƴƎέ began with a simple prayer from a 

single youth group: 

ά[ƻǊŘΣ ŜǾŜƴ ŀǎ ǿŜ ŜƴƧƻȅ ǘƘŜ {ǳǇŜǊ .ƻǿƭ Ŧƻƻǘōŀƭƭ ƎŀƳŜΣ help 

ǳǎ ōŜ ƳƛƴŘŦǳƭ ƻŦ ǘƘƻǎŜ ǿƛǘƘƻǳǘ ŀ ōƻǿƭ ƻŦ ǎƻǳǇ ǘƻ ŜŀǘΦέ 

Since that day, more than $143 million has been raised for local charities across the country 

through Souper Bowl of Caring. It has become a powerful movement that is transforming the 

ǘƛƳŜ ŀǊƻǳƴŘ ǘƘŜ .ƛƎ DŀƳŜ ƛƴǘƻ ǘƘŜ ƴŀǘƛƻƴΩǎ ƭŀǊƎŜǎǘ ŎŜƭŜōǊŀǘƛƻƴ ƻŦ ƎƛǾƛƴƎ ŀƴŘ ǎŜǊǾƛƴƎΦ 

 

Central Presbyterian Church will be participating in 2019 Souper Bowl of 

Caring on February 3. 

 

Outreach Ministry is asking for donation of canned vegetable, fruit and meat to fill the Door 

Ministry panty.  Collection of canned goods will begin on January 27 through Feb 3.  

Donations of $1.00 into the collection jars for the AFC or the NFC teams to vote for the winner 

of the Super Bowl.  Your donation will go to the Door Ministry for purchase of gift cards that 

are given out.   Collection of your $1.00 will be Sunday February 3 following worship.   

 

Let’s fill our Door Ministry Food Pantry with canned goods  

“Let’s Tackle Hunger” 

 

 



                                        

                                         

 

     

                                                                                          

 

 

 

 

I -19 A Vineyard for Lent 
 

ñ24 Hours That Changed the Worldò 

by Adam Hamilton 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

We are invited to join Adam Hamilton on a journey of the events that 

occurred during the last twenty-four hours of Jesusô life, see more 

clearly the theological significance of Christôs suffering and death, 

and reflect upon the meaning of these events for our life.  To do this, 

we will look at the geographical and historical setting of the events 

of that day; reflect theologically on Jesusô death; and, ultimately, 

look to see ourselves in the story, considering how we are like Pilate 

or Peter, Judas or John.   

 

The Vineyard will begin on Tuesday, March 5th at 6:30 to 8:00 

and continue each Tuesday until April 16th.  The shared cost will 

be $6.00.  The location will be determined later.  The last Sunday to 

sign up will be February 17th.  A sign-up sheet will be available on 

the table in the hall outside the church office.  Please see me, Susan 

Eitelman, if you have any questions. 



                                        

 

 

 

 

                                         

 

  

 

 

 

 
 
 
 

Central Craft Club  
 

February 11, 2019 - 6:30 p.m. - Bickel Hall  

 

Valentines Day is coming and you requested we do a craft to celebrate!  We 

will be painting and decorating a wooden heart shaped wreath for a door or 

interior wall space.  Bring your own decorations, i.e., ribbons, florals, beads, 

glitter, glue gun, etc.  I will have some florals to share.  Be creative.  The 

wooden heart wreath, paint, 4 small wooden hearts and clips will be provided 

at a wholesale price of $8.00.  The wreath can be displayed with Valentine 

messages, hang your earrings/jewelry on it, attach your Valentineôs cards, 

notes, or use it any way you desire.  Please be sure to sign up as I have a lim-

ited number of wreaths.  Sign-up sheet and photo of a sample wreath will be 

available in the hallway outside the church office on January 27th.  Call 

Susan Eitelman or Dianne Hammer if you have questions. 

Hope Rebekah Circle Ladies will not 

be meeting in January and February  



 

Childrenās  
Chatter 



S
u

n
d

a
y

 
M

o
n

d
a

y
 

T
u

es
d

a
y

 
W

ed
n

es
d

a
y

 
T

h
u

rs
d

a
y

 
F

ri
d

a
y

 
S

a
tu

rd
a

y
 

A
sp

ir
e 

cl
a

ss
es

 s
ta

rt
in

g
 

J
a

n
u

a
ry

 7
 

 M
o

n
—

W
ed

 9
-1

2
n

 
   

5
:3

0
p

 m
 –

8
:3

0
 

  
 

 
 

1 
2

 

3
 

F
el

lo
w

sh
ip

 H
o

u
r 

C
o

m
m

u
n

io
n

 

4
 

 Q
u

il
te

rs
 1

p
m

 
M

en
’s

 S
tu

d
y

 7
p

m
 

5
 

M
en

s 
P

ra
y

er
 G

rp
 

8
:3

0
 a

m
 

 

6
 

   C
h

o
ir

 7
:3

0
p

m
 

7
 

8
 

9
 

N
ee

d
 A

 L
u

n
ch

 
10

:4
5

 

10
 

N
o

m
in

a
ti

n
g

 C
o

m
m

. 
N

o
o

n
 

 Y
o

u
th

 B
a

n
d

 P
a

re
n

t 
M

tg
 

11
:4

5
a

m
 

11
 

 Q
u

il
te

rs
 1

p
m

 
C

ra
ft

 C
lu

b
 6

:3
0

p
m

 
M

en
’s

 S
tu

d
y

 7
p

m
 

12
 

M
en

s 
P

ra
y

er
 G

rp
 

8
:3

0
 a

m
 

 O
u

tr
ea

ch
/T

ru
st

ee
s 

6
:3

0
 

13
 

  C
h

o
ir

 7
:3

0
p

m
 

14
 

  D
ea

co
n

s 
7

p
m

 

15
 

    
6

:0
0

 p
m

 

16
 

M
H

S
 S

o
cc

er
 

te
a

m
 p

a
n

ca
k

e 
B

re
a

k
fa

st
 

8
:0

0
 a

m
 

17
 

 H
o

ri
zo

n
 C

la
ss

 –
J

r/
S

r 
S

ca
v

en
g

er
 h

u
n

t 
3

p
m

 
T

a
rg

et
 

18
 

 Q
u

il
te

rs
 1

p
m

 
M

en
’s

 S
tu

d
y

 7
p

m
 

19
 

 M
en

s 
P

ra
y

er
 G

rp
 

8
:3

0
 a

m
 

2
0

 
  C

h
o

ir
 7

:3
0

p
m

 

2
1 

  S
es

si
o

n
 6

:3
0

p
m

 
 

2
2

 
2

3
 

 P
ri

ce
 P

a
rt

y
  

12
:0

0
—

5
:0

0
 p

m
 

2
4

 
 

2
5

 

 Q
u

il
te

rs
 1

p
m

 
M

en
’s

 S
tu

d
y

 7
p

m
 

2
6

 
M

en
s 

P
ra

y
er

 G
rp

 
8

:3
0

 a
m

 
F

a
it

h
 &

 N
u

rt
u

re
 

6
:3

0
p

m
 

C
o

m
p

a
ss

io
n

a
te

 
F

ri
en

d
s 

7
p

m
 

2
7

 
  C

h
o

ir
 7

:3
0

p
m

 

2
8

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 

2
0

1
9

 



47 Second Street NE 
Massillon, Ohio  44646 
Return Service Requested 
 
 

 
 
 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 
                

 
 

Central Presbyterian Church 
47 Second Street NE 

Massillon, Ohio 44646 
 

 Pastor Larry Lalama - 330-705-3760 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
  

  
Mission Statement of Central Presbyterian Church 

Approved by Session February 15, 2006 
  
 We believe the mission of Central Presbyterian Church is to proclaim the Good News of Jesus Christ by  
 demonstrating God's love to all people through: 

¶Striving to strengthen and develop our personal relationship with God through Christ 

¶Loving and caring for our church family 

¶Sustaining an ever-improving Christian Education program 

¶Working for the health and welfare of our community, extending our programs and facilities to the             
         community 

¶Reaching out globally by sharing our resources 
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